CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 19 July 2006 at Cleator Moor Civic Hall at 1.00 pm.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham – Carlisle City Council (Chairman)

Mr A Holliday – Copeland Borough Council

Mr B Metz – Eden District Council

Mr J Richardson – Cumbria County Council

Mr I Stewart – Cumbria County Council

Mrs B Woof – South Lakeland District Council

Also in Attendance:-

Mr M Bareham
-
Cumbria Waste Management Limited

Ms J Carrol
-
Copeland Borough Council

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr D Kendall
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr G Lafferty
-
Cumbria Waste Management Limited

Mr I F Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr C Pickering
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr J Shatwell
-
Environment Agency

Mr P Turner
-
 South Lakeland District Council

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

Mr J Storey
-
Cumbria County Council (Secretary)

1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr J Askew, Mr R G B Denby, Mr O Flitcroft and Mr R Watson.  It was noted that Mr Flitcroft had replaced Mrs Thomson as Barrow Borough Council’s representative.

2. disclosures of interest

Mr R Bloxham, Mr A Holliday, Mr B Metz, Mr J Richardson, Mr I Stewart and Mrs B Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda that affected their respective local authorities. 

3. update on the introduction of the permit scheme

Mr Bareham and Mr Lafferty, from Cumbria Waste Management Limited, provided an update on the operation of this scheme.  Mr Lafferty explained that a project team had been set up to consider the introduction of a permit scheme covering the use of Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRCs).  After considering the arrangements made by other local authorities, the team had concluded that it would be possible to adapt a scheme operated in Lancashire for use in Cumbria.  Under this scheme certain vehicles, including vans and larger (twin axle) trailers, required permits to use HWRCs.  It was now in operation at Flusco and the public had been informed of its introduction through advertisements in the media.  A copy of an explanatory leaflet was circulated at the meeting for members’ information.

The scheme involved three permits:

· A general waste permit

· A recyclables permit

· A pedestrian permit (to prevent users bypassing controls by bringing material in from vehicles parked outside the site)

Approximately 10 applications a day were received for permits.  Applications could be made by calling a local telephone number.  Some visitors to Flusco had recently been asked to complete a questionnaire to gauge the level of satisfaction with the new arrangements.  This had indicated that approximately 90% of those questioned were satisfied with the permit scheme.  A mechanism had been set up to deal with any complaints.

Attention was drawn to a significant reduction in the tonnage received at the site.  This had fallen by 25% and recycling had increased, rising to a recent figure of 59%.

It was hoped that the permit scheme could now be rolled‑out throughout the County, starting with Clay Flatts at Workington in September.  It was recommended that, to help users of the facility understand the scheme, a ‘meeter and greeter’ should be stationed at the entrance to the site to give advice on the permit scheme and on which parts of the site to use for the various types of material deposited.  A ‘honeymoon’ period of six weeks had been allowed in the case of the Flusco site for the benefit of anyone who needed a permit but arrived at the site without one.  Discretion was also used to issue emergency permits to anyone who urgently needed to dispose of waste but did not have a permit, e.g. following a bereavement or flooding.

Members discussed the problem of the possible abuse of permits through the disposal of commercial waste.  Mr Lafferty agreed that the permit system could not be made completely foolproof, but advised that staff at recycling centres noticed the type of waste brought in and recognised regular visitors to the site.  This helped them to identify traders and to take appropriate action.  It was explained that there was an opportunity to take non‑domestic waste at Flusco, possibly by providing bins that could be used to deposit commercial waste by agreement.  This could reduce liability for LATS penalties, produce lower BVPI 84(a) figures and earn some income from commercial customers.

The Chairman thanked Mr Bareham and Mr Lafferty for providing this guidance on the scheme.

4. future of the landfill tax credit scheme

Members received a presentation on the work of the Cumbria Waste Management Environment Trust from Mike Bareham and Mike Gardner in their capacity as Trustees.  It was explained that the Trust could use landfill tax proceeds for the following purposes:

· Reclamation, remediation or restoration of land

· Prevention or remediation of pollution

· Provision, maintenance or improvement of a public amenity (within a 10 mile radius of a registered landfill site)

· Conservation or promotion of biological diversity

· Restoration or maintenance of churches

Examples of projects supported included nature conservation in Musgrave Church Field and restoration of a churchyard wall at Kirklinton.

The Trust distributed money received from three landfill operators, giving a total contribution of £220,000 per annum, together with £140,000 per annum passed on from the County Council through Aggregates Levy.  The Trust’s administration was carried out by two members of staff, based in Penrith.  Its administrative costs were kept below 10% of income.  The Trust’s Board comprised six Directors and decisions on grant allocation were taken by a Grants Panel which included representatives of voluntary organisations and Parish Councils.  It was suggested that the membership of the Grants Panel might be expanded to involve a representative of the Strategic Waste Partnership.  Grants were awarded on a quarterly basis and were usually for up to 50% of project costs, up to a maximum of £20,000.  A condition of application was that the organisations involved should be non‑profit distributing.  The views of members of the County Council were sought in the case of any projects proposed in the areas they represented.

Since the inception of the Trust in 1999 over £3.8m in Landfill Tax had been distributed and 455 projects with an overall value of over £26.5m had been supported.  Members noted that the future operation of the Trust could be influenced by the policies of the company selected to be the County Council’s Waste Management Strategic Service Partner.  It was hoped that projects in Cumbria would continue to be supported to at least the current, if not a higher, level.

Mr Bareham recommended that a way be found to ensure that the decisions on how to spend landfill tax generated in Cumbria continued to be made by Cumbrians.

The Chairman thanked Mr Bareham and Mr Gardner for their presentation.

5. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting held on 31 May 2006 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

6. matters arising

Minute 6 – Local Authority Representative Decision Making

Mr Yates reported that this matter would be considered at a forthcoming meeting of Eden District Council.

Community Recycling Network Representation

The Chairman put forward a suggestion that the Community Recycling Network should be represented at meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and that David Kendall, who currently represented North West Waste Forum, should also represent this organisation.

AGREED,
that the Community Recycling Network be represented at meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and that Mr D Kendall act as their representative.

Minute 4 – Matters Arising – Minute 7 – Cumbria Scrutiny Network – Second Report

The Chairman reported on the outcome of the most recent meeting between representatives of Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and the Cumbria Scrutiny Network at which members of the Scrutiny Network had received an update on the Partnership’s work. 

7. minutes of officer group meeting

Members received the minutes of the meeting of the Officers Group held on 20 June 2006.  Attention was drawn to some confusion surrounding the payment of re‑use credits.  It was noted that Richard Watson, the GONW representative, had agreed to look into clarifying the terminology in the guidance on this and that members would receive more information in due course.

Reference was also made to the potential value of guidance from GONW in helping officers to measure the Partnership’s achievements against those of similar Partnerships in other areas.

8. waste management strategic service partner

Members received a report outlining recent work carried out by the County Council Steering Group in preparation for the preferred bidder negotiations.  It was noted that meetings had taken place with the two bidders to identify areas of challenge and the timetable for the coming weeks was outlined.

Mr Pickering provided a confidential update on recent developments and suggested that a special meeting of the Partnership be held in late August to allow members to receive an update before the County Council’s Cabinet and full Council were asked to take any decisions.  It was agreed that, in the meantime, further work to examine issues related to the bidding process could be undertaken by the Officers Group. 

9. waste partnership project officer

Mr Harrison reported that Adrienne Calsy had recently been appointed to this post.

10. recycling and re-use credits

Mr Harrison presented a report setting out new guidance and rates for Recycling (and Re‑use) Credits which had been published by the Government following consultation on the Recycling Credits scheme.  It was noted that, for a Waste Collection Authority (WCA), from 1 April 2006 to 31 March 2007 the value of the credits would be ‘the average cost per tonne at 31 March 2006, for disposal in each WCA area using the most expensive disposal method.’  In addition to the Waste Collection Authorities the Waste Disposal Authority (WDA) had the power to pay credits to third parties.  These would have the same value as those paid to WCAs unless the waste was collected in more than one WCA area and it was not reasonably practicable to determine how much waste had been collected in each area.  In that case the value of the credits would be the average for all the WCAs in the area where the waste had been collected.  From 1 April 2007, the value of credits would be an average across the whole WDA area increased by 3% on 1 April 2007 and subsequently increased by 3% of the compounded figure on 1 April every year.

The report warned that, if the new average rates were adopted from 2007/08, Barrow Borough Council, South Lakeland District Council and Eden District Council would receive less income than at present.  However, through the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005, there was an opportunity to develop an alternative to the Recycling Credits Scheme specifically for Cumbria.  This could improve the potential for third parties to participate in recycling and address LATS issues as well as the immediate financial impact.  Powers to promote the well‑being of local areas in the Local Government Act 2000 also allowed the WDA flexibility to work with third parties and develop an alternative to Recycling Credits.

It was noted that the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant (WPEG), which was currently relied upon to fund expansion of recycling schemes, would end in March 2007.  A new mechanism would therefore be needed through which the WDA could support the WCAs.

Members discussed the current situation and the financial implications of the continuing use of the national Recycling Credits Scheme.  Officers noted the views expressed.  

AGREED,
that officers develop an alternative to the current Recycling Credits Scheme, designed to equitably address discrepancies in current payments and encourage further recycling and composting.

11. bvpi 84(a) and high waste levels in cumbria

Mr Yates presented a report seeking approval for the establishment of a Project Team of officers to determine the underlying causes of the high household waste levels recorded in Cumbria.  Members noted that Best Value Performance Indicator BVPI 84(a) recorded the weight of household waste per head in kilograms collected per annum.  All Cumbrian Districts, and the County Council, had recorded high levels of waste as expressed through this PI and the report set out the figures for 2005/06.

Members were reminded that the County Chief Executives’ Group had asked the County Council to commission research through the Strategic Waste Partnership to determine the underlying causes of the high waste levels recorded.  The Officers Group had subsequently discussed this and prepared a proposal for consideration by the Partnership.  It was suggested that a Project Team of officers be established to undertake work as follows:

· To understand the composition of BVPI 84(a) and how the various elements contributed to the overall figure

· To review the effects of the current split of data 

· To understand the numbers of households in each District and examine how this related to waste arisings

· To consider the impact of tourism

· To consider the impact of commercial waste arisings

· To carry out visits to the best performing authorities

It was suggested that the members of the Project Team should be Mrs Carrol, Mr Gardner and Mr Yates, with support from an officer from the Performance Monitoring Team of the County Council and any other officers considered necessary from time to time.  A budget of £50,000 for this work could be set up from the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant.

It was proposed that that the Project Team prepare an initial report to be considered by the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.  At that stage members would have the opportunity to involve an external consultancy if this were thought necessary and authorise expenditure to be drawn down from the £50,000 budget.  It was envisaged that the Project Team could submit a final report to the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership by the end of March 2007, which could then be forwarded to the Cumbria Chief Executives’ Group.

Members agreed that it would appropriate for the recently appointed Waste Partnership Project Officer to be involved in this work and asked that she report back as soon as possible on an appropriate timescale for its completion.  It was also agreed that members should receive an interim report on the work of the Project Team before the end of the current year.

AGREED,
that




(1)
a Project Team of officers, including Mrs Carrol, Mr Gardner, Mr Yates and the Waste Partnership Project Officer, be established to determine the underlying causes of the high waste levels recorded in Cumbria;




(2)
the Waste Partnership Project Officer report back as soon as possible to give an indication of an appropriate timescale for completion of this work;




(3)
an interim report on the Project Team’s findings be submitted to members before the end of the current calendar year.

12. household waste recycling centres – update

Mr Harrison presented a report on recent progress with the Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC) Action Plan.  He explained that a Project Team had now been established and met twice a month.  Possible sites for new HWRCs had been identified and details were given of three proposed sites at locations in Whitehaven, Workington and Carlisle.  It was hoped that building work could begin at one of the proposed sites by the end of the current calendar year and this site could be in operation by the middle of 2007.  It was noted that the Project Team was also looking for suitable sites in Appleby, Alston and Brampton.

AGREED,
that the action taken since the last meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership be noted and the initiatives currently underway supported.

13. deposit of commercial recyclates at bring sites

The Chairman drew attention to problems experienced with the deposit of commercial recyclates, in particular cardboard and glass, at bring sites.  There appeared to be no easy answer to this problem.  It was acknowledged that material left at bring sites by commercial traders added to the BVPI 84(a) problem and led to loss of revenue for commercial waste collection contractors, but local authorities did not want to be seen to be discouraging recycling.

Members hoped that it would possible to reach some compromise to control this problem and hoped that a solution might be found by the Project Team established to determine the underlying causes of the high household waste levels recorded in Cumbria.  

14. the future direction of the cumbria strategic waste partnership and production of an annual report

Mr Harrison advised members that the Waste Management Service Plan included information which could be used as the basis for an Annual Report.  Mr Pickering suggested that the Partnership could agree a Business Plan each Autumn and subsequently receive an Annual Report assessing performance against the Business Plan.

AGREED,
that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership agree a Business Plan each Autumn and also receive Annual Reports assessing performance against the Business Plan.

15. report from government office north west

It was noted that, as Mr Watson had been unable to attend this meeting, no matters were being reported by Government Office North West. 

16. audit commission update

Mr Harrison outlined progress made against the recommendations for improvements to the Partnership that had been put forward by the Audit Commission.  Members noted the work undertaken in relation to consultation, targets on total waste arisings and in organising site visits and providing technology updates to strengthen understanding.  It was suggested that officers produce a document outlining progress in relation to the Audit Commission’s recommendations. 

Mr Harrison reminded Members that it had been agreed that the development of a new Waste Management Strategy should be funded from the Waste Performance Efficiency Grant.  Funding for this had also been sought from DEFRA, who had requested the use of a different consultancy for this work, requiring the transfer of the work done so far to ERM.  The work undertaken to date on the Strategy would be reported to Members at a future meeting.

AGREED,
that the report be noted.

17. any other business

County Council’s CPA Self‑Assessment

Mr Harrison circulated copies of the County Council’s Self‑Assessment for the CPA process ‘How We’re Building Pride in Cumbria’.  

Change in Carlisle City Council Waste Collection Arrangements

Mr Gardner reported that Carlisle City Council had recently agreed to change its waste collection arrangements from the present weekly collection to an alternate weekly service.

18. dates of future meetings

Future meetings of the Partnership were agreed as follows:

Wednesday 30 August 2006 at 1.00 pm at Carlisle Civic Centre (special meeting)

Wednesday 20 September 2006 at 1.00 pm at Frenchfields Pavillion, Carleton, Penrith

Monday 16 October 2006 at 1.00 pm at South Lakeland District Council Offices, Kendal

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending.

The meeting ended at 3.55 pm.
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